1

2

3 4 5

6

7 8

9

10 11

12

13 14

15 16

17 18

19

20 21

22

23 24

25

26

27 28

29 30

31 32

33 34

35

36

37

38 39

40

41

42 43

44

45

46

47

48 49

TOWN OF THORNTON PLANNING BOARD

Approved on: 1elo PB Initials: Rec'd by Town Cler Town Clerk Initials:

Planning Board Meeting Minutes Thursday, December 15, 2022

CALL TO ORDER - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

Chairman Nancy Decoteau called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

ROLL CALL:

Members present at Town Hall: Nancy Decoteau, Chairman; Steven Babin, Vice-Chairman (via Zoom); Frank Freeman; Peter Laufenberg; Donna O'Donnell; Cynthia Schofield; Kathy Menici, Planning Director; Kerrin Randall, Board Assistant

Members not present: David Rivers

Alternates present at Town Hall: Jack Gaites

Others present via call-in (partial names are as they appeared via Zoom): Joe Peznola, Scott, Galaxy S9, Shawn Magoon, Google Pixel 5

Others present at Town Hall: Tom Duffield, Joe Peznola, Kevin McKenna, Jason Bergeron, Myrtle Lewis, Kevin Leornard, Mark Fischler, Jon Bownes, Corey Swartz

Ms. Decoteau asked Mr. Babin if he would be participating as a voting member, as he was joining via Zoom. Mr. Babin stated yes, and Ms. Decoteau stated that all votes shall be roll call votes. Ms. Decoteau sat Mr. Gaites in place of Mr. Rivers.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Upon distribution and review of the meeting minutes of November 17, 2022, the members took the following action:

MOTION: "To accept and approve the Minutes of the Thursday, November 17, 2022 meeting as amended."

Motion: N. Decoteau Second: D. O'Donnell

Discussion: None Roll Call Vote: N. Decoteau – yes, S. Babin – yes, F. Freeman – yes, P. Laufenberg – yes, D.

O'Donnell – yes, Cynthia Schofield – yes, J. Gaites – yes

Vote: 7 YES - 0 NO - 0 ABSTAIN

Motion passes.

COMMUNICATIONS:

1. ZBA Notice of Decision - FYI

Ms. Decoteau commented that the ZBA extented approval of the Vertex Tower Assets waiver and varaince. Mr. Freeman stated that the application was approved by the Planning Board, and was not aware that the ZBA could extend it. Planner Menici clarified the extension was for waivers and variances granted by the ZBA only; should they not be exercised within two (2) years of approval, they expire without a request to extend.

Mr. Freeman asked how long a site plan approcal remains valid and Planner Menici stated she will research and update the Board.

51 52 53

54

56 57 58

59 60

61 62 63

64 65

66 67

> 68 69 70

71 72 73

74

75 76 77

78

79 80

81

82 83 84

85 86 87

88 89

90

91 92 93

94 95 96

97 98 99

100 101

102 103 104

105 106

107 108

2. Correction to White Mountain Escapes, LLC Road Bond Release Request - 11/17/2022 Ms. Decoteau stated the amount of the original road bond for partial release for Jack's Run was incorrect on the notice of decision, and an amendment needs to be made.

MOTION: "To amend the notice of decision for White Mountain Escapes to read: To grant the partial bond release for Jack's Run from \$275,000.00 to \$42,500.00."

Motion: N. Decoteau Second: D. O'Donnell Discussion: None

Roll Call Vote: N. Decoteau – yes, S. Babin – yes, F. Freeman – yes, P. Laufenberg – yes, D.

O'Donnell – yes, Cynthia Schofield – yes, J. Gaites – yes

Vote: 7 YES - 0 NO - 0 ABSTAIN

Motion passes.

Ms. Decoteau stated the Planning Board has been invited to Donny Howe's retirement lunch on Monday, December 19, 2022 at the Town Hall from 1:00 p.m. until 3:00 p.m. She stated Donny is retiring after 28 years at the Transfer Station.

HEARINGS: 1. PUBLIC HEARING - 2023 Proposed Zoning Amendments

Ms. Decoteau stated this is the first public hearing for the proposed Zoning Amendments for 2023, and opened the public hearing at 6:10 p.m. Copies of the proposed amendments have been posted on the town website, and printed copies available at Town Hall.

Ms. Decoteau reviewed proposed amendments:

Zoning Amendment #1

Are you in favor of the adoption of amendments to the existing Town of Thornton Zoning Ordinance Telecommunications Facilities Ordinance, as proposed by the Town of Thornton Planning Board, as follows:

Add a new <u>Section 1. Authority</u> which alters the sequential numbering of subsequent Articles and adds the following language:

This ordinance is adopted pursuant to RSA 674:21. The Town of Thornton Planning Board is vested with the authority to administer this ordinance, and may grant conditional use permits, or waiver provisions of this ordinance to allow the site of wireless telecommunications facilities.

Amend newly numbered <u>Section 4. Applicability, Paragraph A</u> to read:

In addition to compliance with this Ordinance, all applications are subject to Site Plan Review by the Thornton Planning Board in accordance with the Thornton Site Plan Review Regulations and are subject to approval by the Thornton Board of Selectmen.

Amend newly numbered <u>Section 4. Applicability</u>, to delete Paragraph B.

B. All requests for a variance must to before the Zoning Board of Adjustment.

Amend the first sentence of the newly numbered <u>Section 6</u>. <u>Use Regulations</u>, introductory paragraph to read:

All wireless telecommunications facilities shall, in all cases, require a zoning compliance certificate issued by the Board of Selectmen and may be permitted as follows:

Amend the newly numbered Section 6. Use Regulations, Paragraph A. Existing Tower Structures: as follows:

Change reference from building permit to zoning compliance certificate. Change reference from Section 6 to Section 8.

Amend newly numbered <u>Section 6</u>. <u>Use Regulations, Paragraph C</u>. to change the reference from 109 Section 6.C. to Section 8.C. 110 111 112 113 114 to the provisions of this Ordinance. 115 116 117 from building permit to zoning compliance certificate. 118 119 120 121 122 123 certificate. 124 125 126 127 128 129 accommodate the applicant's proposed facility. 130 131 Amend newly numbered <u>Section 12. Waivers, Paragraph A</u>. to read: 132 133 134 135 136 137 138

Amend newly numbered <u>Section 6. Use Regulations, Paragraph D</u>. to read as follows:

D. Ground-Mounted Facility: A wireless telecommunications facility involving construction of a ground mount shall require Site Plan Review and require a conditional use permit pursuant

Amend newly numbered Section 9. Monitoring and Maintenance, Paragraph B. to change reference

Amend newly numbered <u>Section 11</u>. <u>Application Procedure.</u>, <u>Paragraph A.</u> to read:

A. An applicant for a telecommunications tower must apply for a conditional use permit pursuant to the terms of this ordinance and for site plan review. If approved, the Planning Board will make recommendations to the Board of Selectmen to issue a zoning compliance

Amend the first sentence of the newly numbered Section 11. Application Procedure., Paragraph C. to

C. If the applicant is proposing to build a tower or other ground-mounted structure, the applicant shall submit written evidence demonstrating why no existing structure can

A. Where the Planning Board finds that extraordinary hardships, practical difficulties, or unnecessary and unreasonable expense would result from strict compliance with the terms of this Ordinance, or the purpose of these regulations may be served to a greater extent by an alternative proposal, it may approve waivers to the regulations. The Planning Board shall not approve any waiver(s) unless a majority of those present and voting shall find that all of the following apply:

Amend newly numbered Section 12. Waivers, Paragraphs B. and C.: Replace all references to Zoning Board of Adjustment with Planning Board.

Amend newly numbered <u>Section 15. Savings Clause</u> to read:

If any provision of this Ordinance is found to be unenforceable or unlawful by a Court of competent jurisdiction, such finding shall not be construed to invalidate the remainder of the Ordinance.

Zoning Amendment #2

Are you in favor of the adoption of amendments to the existing Town of Thornton Zoning Ordinance Floodplain Development Ordinance, as proposed by the Town of Thornton Planning Board, as follows:

Amend Section II: Establishment, second paragraph to read:

The following regulations in this ordinance shall apply to all lands designated as special flood hazard areas by the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) in its "Flood Insurance Study for Grafton County, NH" dated February 20, 2008 as amended, together with associated flood insurance rate maps dated February 20, 2008, or as amended, which are declared to be a part of this ordinance and are hereby incorporated by reference.

Amend Section VI: Certification, Paragraph 1. to read:

The as-built elevation (in relation to Mean Sea Level) of the lowest floor (including basement) and include whether or not such structures contain a basement.

161 162 163

139

140

141 142

143

144

145

146 147

148

149

150 151

152

153

154

155 156

157 158

159

Amend Section VI: Certification, Paragraph 1.a. to read: 164 If the structure has been flood-proofed, the as-built elevation (in relation to Mean Sea 165 Level) to which the structure was flood-proofed. 166 167 Amend Section IX. Special Flood Hazard Areas to delete all references to 100-year flood elevation and 168 replace it with Base Flood Elevation. 169 170 Amend <u>Section IX. Special Flood Hazard Areas, Paragraph 6.c.</u>, third sentence, to read: 171 A minimum of two flood openings having a total net area of not less than one square inch for 172 every square foot of enclosed area subject to flooding shall be provided. 173 174 Amend Section X: Variances and Appeals, Paragraph 2 to change the reference from RSA 674:33, I(b) 175 to RSA 674:33, I. 176 177 Amend Section XI: Definitions to add the following definitions: 178 "Base Flood Elevation" (BFE) means the elevation of surface water resulting from the base 179 flood. 180 "Flood Opening" means an opening in a foundation of enclosure walls that allows automatic 181 entry and exit of floodwaters. See FEMA "Technical Bulletin 1, Openings in Foundation Walls 182 and Walls of Enclosures." 183 184 Amend Section XI. Definitions to delete the definition of "Functionally Dependent Use". 185 186 Amend <u>Section XI. Definitions</u> to delete the existing definition of "Substantial Improvement" and insert 187 the following: 188 "Substantial Improvement" means any reconstruction rehabilitation, addition, or other 189 improvement of a structure, the cost of which equals or exceeds 50 percent of the market value 190 of the structure before the "start of construction" of the improvement. This term includes 191 structures which have incurred "substantial damage," regardless of the actual repair work 192 performed. The term does not, however, include either: 193 a. Any project for improvement of a structure to correct existing violations of state or local 194 health, sanitary, or safety code specifications which have been identified by the local code enforcement official and which are the minimum necessary to assure safe living conditions; 195 196 197 b. Any alteration of a "historic structure," provided that the alteration will not preclude the 198 structure's continued designation as a "historic structure." 199 200 Amend <u>Section XI. Definitions</u> to delete the incomplete sentence "Additional Sections Required", which 201 follows the definition of "Water Surface Elevation" 202 203 Ms. Decoteau asked for public comment. There was none, and the public hearing was closed at 6:12 204 205 MOTION: "To move forward with proposed amendment #1 for the 2023 Zoning Ordinance." 206 Motion: F. Freeman 207 Second: C. Schofield 208 Discussion: None 209 Roll Call Vote: N. Decoteau – yes, S. Babin – yes, F. Freeman – yes, P. Laufenberg – yes, D. 210 O'Donnell - yes, Cynthia Schofield - yes, J. Gaites - yes 211 Vote: 7 YES - 0 NO - 0 ABSTAIN 212 Motion passes.

MOTION: "To move forward with proposed amendment #2 for the 2023 Zoning Ordinance."

Motion: P. Laufenberg Second: D. O'Donnell Discussion: None

218 **D**

213214

215

216

219 Roll Call Vote: N. Decoteau – yes, S. Babin – yes, F. Freeman – yes, P. Laufenberg – yes, D.
220 O'Donnell – yes, Cynthia Schofield – yes, J. Gaites – yes
221 Vote: 7 YES - 0 NO - 0 ABSTAIN

Motion passes.

MOTION: "To add a third amendment to the 2023 Zoning Ordinance removing the language regarding short-term rentals that was voted on in 2021."

Motion: S. Babin Second: None

Discussion: Planner Menici stated any amendment being proposed by the Planning Board must be publicly noticed in a timely manner.

Mr. Babin stated there has been massive confusion with short-term rentals and legal counsel and the BOS have not provided any guidance.

Ms. Decoteau asked for a second to Mr. Babin's motion and one was not given.

2. APPLICATION/PUBLIC HEARING – Site Plan Review; US Route 3 [Map 227, Lot 2] Kevin Dorsey for White Mountain Escapes. Construct a residential cluster condominium subdivision; 18 single family homes with shared common land.

Ms. O'Donnell and Ms. Schofield recused themselves from the Board as they are abutters.

The Board reviewed the application and planner review. Ms. Decoteau commented that three (3) letters from abutters had been submitted for the record as well. Ms. Decoteau stated that the planner review and Board counsel have recommended that the application not be accepted at this time, as there are several items missing or in question. She stated the public hearing cannot be opened unless the application is accepted as complete.

Mr. Freeman commented that counsel is advising the board that there are outstanding road issues that need to be addressed before the Board should accept the application as substantially complete. A lengthy discussion on the completeness of the application as well as notification to the applicant on missing items occurred.

Mr. Dorsey asked if he could address the Board about his application without opening the public hearing and discussion continued. Mr. Laufenberg stated that since Mr. Dorsey was present, he does not see reason why he couldn't answer questions of the Board without opening the public hearing. Discussion continued.

MOTION: "To accept the application as substantially complete."

Motion: S. Babin Second: None

The Board allowed Mr. Dorsey to present his application, and should they find there is enough information given, they will determine if the public hearing can be opened.

Mr. Dorsey thanked the Board for the opportunity to speak. He stated he wants to be a good neighbor to abutters and will work with them to address any concerns they may have. Mr. Dorsey reviewed that he has built other developments in Thornton with great success, and he would like to develop the field on US Route 3, formerly the Ham Farm, with 18, single family houses with shared common land. He reviewed that he wants to disturb as little land as possible and attempt to keep the openness of the property.

Mr. Dorsey commented that the driveway currently in place is for one (1), single family home and he has applications in to NHDOT for an amendment to his driveway permit to allow use by the other homes to be built. He stated he has had conversations with Chief Defosses, and Chief Defosses has not indicated that he has any concerns with the road or where cisterns are placed on the parcel.

Page 5 of 11

2022-12-15 Minutes - DRAFT

Mr. Laufenberg asked if the Fire Chief has submitted a letter addressing the concerns of the road width and size of the cul-de-sac and Planner Menici stated she has asked for a letter and has not heard back from Chief Defosses.

280

281

282

274

275

Mr. Dorsey stated he has submitted a waiver request for a 50-foot ROW, as the road will be private and will not require a ROW like town roads. He stated that the road will always be a private road and never taken over by the Town; HOA documents have been drafted to reflect this. Mr. Dorsey stated that if the waiver is not granted, the previously approved subdivision and boundary line adjustment will not happen. He stated if the road needs to be wider than 20 feet, he will not be able to build the 18 planned houses.

283 284 285

Mr. Dorsey stated this will affect not only his plans, but those of the neighbors benefitting from the subdivision and boundary line adjustment. Discussion on road width continued.

286 287 288

289

290

Planner Menici stated that Mr. Dorsey is calling his access to the property a driveway and the Town only allows for two (2) lots to be accessed by a shared driveway. She stated the proposed plan is creating 18 individual building envelopes, and therefore the driveway in question is non-compliant and Ms. Decoteau commented that it cannot be called a driveway if approved.

291 292 293

294

295

298

299

Ms. Decoteau reviewed missing items from the checklist and Mr. Dorsey stated he has been asking for weeks if he required anything else to his submitted application to which Mr. Laufenberg commented that Thornton is a small town with limited employees.

296 297

Mr. Dorsey stated he did not have to go through this process when he developed other areas in Thornton, and Mr. Freeman stated that the Board is trying to be better in ensuring that all items are covered. Mr. Laufenberg clarified that if there are items on the checklist that are not applicable to the project, they need to be noted as such in a note on the plan.

300 301 302

303

304

Ms. Decoteau commented that there are concerns with drainage and floodplain, and Mr. Dorsey stated those concerns are referenced in a letter from an abutter, Mr. Peznola, PE. He stated that he appreciates the letter, and those concerns can be addressed with a third-party review. Mr. Dorsey suggested that the third-party review and Planning Board review be done laterally.

305 306 307

308

309

Mr. Babin commented that he would like to caution Mr. Dorsey that the clock is not starting because the Board did not give him enough information, and the delay is not the applicant's fault. He stated that he read the letter from Mr. Peznola and commented that while Mr. Peznola is familiar with the process, he does his work in Massachusetts and the process is different.

310 311

MOTION: "To accept the application as substantially complete."

312 313

Motion: S. Babin Second: P. Laufenberg

Gaites - ves

Motion passes.

315 316

314

Discussion: None Roll Call Vote: N. Decoteau – yes, S. Babin – yes, F. Freeman – yes, P. Laufenberg – yes, J.

317 318

Vote: 5 YES - 0 NO - 0 ABSTAIN

319 320

Ms. Decoteau opened the public hearing at 7:05 p.m.

321 322 323

Ms. Decoteau stated that letters from abutters Joe Peznola, Byron O'Donnell, and Cindy Schofield had been received and the Board has them for review.

324 325 326

327

328

Mr. Laufenberg stated that the driveway was put in as gravel and at some point, Mr. Dorsey would have come before this board with the plan to pave it on a site plan. He stated Mr. Dorsey has already paved the road and commented that it was very bold move to pave it already. Mr. Laufenberg stated that Mr.

Page 6 of 11

2022-12-15 Minutes - DRAFT

Dorsey had the right to pave but doing so before site plan review puts the Board in a tough position. He asked Mr. Dorsey how the gravel driveway got to the point of a paved road.

Mr. Dorsey stated the gravel was put in to allow access to NHEC to start work on burying the power lines and that it made sense, from a building standpoint, to have the access in the same place that the road would eventually be. He stated he received a ZCA to build one (1) house and the drive was extended past the house; the drive was still gravel at that point. Mr. Dorsey stated NHEC required an area to store and lay down equipment, resulting in the decision to pave the drive and create an additional lay down area.

Mr. Dorsey stated he can understand that paving the driveway could be considered crossing a line, but there are no limits to the size of a driveway. He stated that the property is currently being advertised on NNEREN as potential building lots, pending Town approval, and there is no money involved for deposits or other transactions.

Planner Menici stated the regulations clearly say that no construction can be done on a site where an application is in process and discussion continued.

Ms. Decoteau opened the public hearing.

Ms. Schofield, as an abutter, asked that Keach-Nordstrom not be considered for third party review on this application, as the plans indicate that they had previously done work on this parcel. A lengthy discussion on whether or not Keach-Nordstrom acting as a third-party reviewer would be a conflict of interest occurred.

Planner Menici stated she will reach out to Mr. Keach to see if there is a conflict, but she does not believe that there is one, as Mr. Dorsey explained that Keach-Nordstrom was not involved in any part of his purchasing and developing the parcel.

Ms. Schofield reviewed that the ZCA asks:

"Is any part of this property currently being used for business, commercial or in-home business use?"

"Will any part of the construction being applied for with this ZCA be used for business, commercial or in-home business use?"

"If you answered <u>YES</u> to either of these questions, please provide Planning Board approval of said use."

Ms. Schofield stated that since the preliminary consultation in February, commercial development has been evident on the site based on the following:

Cutting of the road began on March 1, 2022

Heavy equipment was being used to move materials
 This included woodchippers, trailers, dump trucks, etc.

Logging began at 5:30 a.m. for five (5) days
Commercial floodlights were on site and in use

 Ms. Schofield stated the noise and disruption to the abutters was a significant concern, and she finds it very odd that all the activity occurring was for a homeowner building a house.

Ms. Schofield stated the site plan for this project was received on November 11, 2022 and commercial activity was already occurring. She stated electric services have been put in along the road and telephone lines had been run. Ms. Schofield stated that Mr. Dorsey has stated on multiple occasions that the overhead power lines currently on site would be buried and that has still not occurred.

Ms. Schofield stated materials were being moved off site and there was no signage on Route 3 indicating that trucks were entering or exiting the work area.

386 387

383

384 385

Mr. O'Donnell, an abutter, stated that he witnessed gravel being taken from the site to another site also owned by Mr. Dorsey, as well as topsoil being moved. He commented that if those trucks moving materials crossed town lines, that is a problem.

388 389 390

391

392

393

394

Mr. O'Donnell shared his concerns as follows:

A road has already been constructed without Planning Board approval

• What benefits, besides being able to build more houses, would a waiver of the width of the road provide?

regulated.

• When are the overhead power lines being buried, as that has been promised since the preliminary consultations began last February.

395 396

• Business at the Shamrock Motel has been lost, as guests do not want to be next to a construction site.

397 398 399

The site is an eyesore and appears to be a sand pit being used to move materials off site. Mr. O'Donnell expressed concern with the parcel being overdeveloped. He stated Owl's Nest is a tightly developed area and he is concerned that this site will become 'Owl's Nest North' if it is not

401 402 403

404

405

406

400

Mr. O'Donnell stated water usage is also a major concern as there will be 18 wells and 18 septic systems, and he questioned if there had been a study done to show how those will affect neighbors' wells and water supplies. He also stated that if the economy takes a turn, there could be unfinished shells of houses left for months. He also asked that a site visit occur with the potential houses marked out in order for the Board and public to get an idea of what is being proposed.

407 408 409

410

411

Mr. Peznola, an abutter, stated that he is not opposed to the project, but more information needs to be obtained for the Board to properly deliberate. He reviewed that he has submitted a letter that states some concerns he has with missing information and commented that there are state and town regulations that still need to be met.

412 413 414

Mr. Peznola strongly insisted that a third-party engineering review be done on the plans. Mr. Peznola stated that Mr. Dorsey's waiver request is for a 50-foot ROW, not the width of the road and an additional waiver request would need to be submitted for the road.

416 417 418

419

415

Mr. Peznola stated that Mr. Dorsey has alluded that if the ROW waiver is not approved, the ROW would need to come out of the acreage calculation, resulting in the previous subdivision and BLA being null and preventing him from building 18 houses; this is disingenuous of the applicant.

420 421 422

423

424

Mr. Peznola stated that the Board should not be granting waivers to do more than is allowed in the regulations and the regulations are clear that it is the Board's decision as to if application is complete. He commented that the fact that most of this meeting has been taken up deciding if an application is complete is not a good practice and hard to understand.

425 426 427

Mr. Peznola commented that while he performs work in Massachusetts, he is a NH registered engineer and Thornton is his home. He stated he lives here and wants his property protected.

428 429 430

431

432

433

Ms. Lewis, Chair of the Conservation Commission (CC) and member of the Pemi River Local Advisory Committee (PRLAC) stated this project raised a red flag for both entities, as there were no permits submitted and there is question on the amount of land being disturbed. She commented that piles of materials on the property are a disruption, and she would like an estimate of how much has been disturbed.

Mr. Dorsey stated he is below the 100,000 square foot disturbance threshold that would trigger an 436 437 Alteration of Terrain (AOT) permit from the State. Ms. Lewis asked Mr. Dorsey for an estimated 438 number, and he stated he would get that information to her.

439 440

441

442

443

Mr. Dorsey stated he was unaware that he needed a permit from the CC. Ms. Lewis asked what the distance from the rivers edge was; if that distance is within a certain amount of feet, the CC will need to be consulted. Mr. Duffield stated the proposed houses are out of the 250-foot setback area from the Pemi and do not need a shoreline permit. He stated the State already approved the subdivision submitted with no concerns about shoreline.

444 445 446

Ms. Lewis commented that she is concerned with flooding, as the 100-year flood measurements are not accurate and the new floodplain maps may have an effect on the development if the flood levels are increased. Discussion on current flood levels occurred.

448 449 450

451

452

455

456

457

447

Ms. Schofield expressed concern with an additional entrance for potentially 36 cars entering and exiting from Route 3 causing traffic and potential accidents. Mr. Dorsey stated he has received an approved driveway permit from NHDOT for an entrance for 18 single family homes.

453 454

Ms. O'Donnell, as an abutter, expressed concern with the timeline of the project. She stated the houses would be built as they are bought, and she is worried that the site will be a construction zone for years. She stated her business at the Shamrock Motel will be disturbed for years depending on how quickly the houses are built and sold.

458 459

Mr. Swartz, resident, stated he is concerned with the type of housing being proposed. He commented that Mr. Dorsey has stated the houses will be upwards of \$650,000.00 homes, and if that is the going rate for a home in Thornton it will drive people out.

461 462 463

464

460

Ms. Decoteau asked for any additional comments. As there were none, Ms. Decoteau asked for a motion to continue the public hearing to the January 19, 2023 meeting.

465 466

MOTION: "To continue the public hearing for Site Plan Review; US Route 3 [Map 227, Lot 2] Kevin Dorsey for White Mountain Escapes to January 19, 2023."

Motion: P. Laufenberg 467 Second: N. Decoteau 468 469

Discussion: None Roll Call Vote: N. Decoteau – yes, S. Babin – yes, F. Freeman – yes, P. Laufenberg – yes, J.

Gaites - ves

Vote: 5 YES - 0 NO - 0 ABSTAIN

Motion passes.

473 474 475

470

471

472

OTHER BUSINESS:

1. Preliminary Discussion: Jeff Morey, Proposed Subdivision [Map 234, Lot 53] Jeff Morey reviewed that he is looking to subdivide his property into two (2) lots with a shared driveway, but in doing so this would create a third lot using the driveway as two (2) lots are already using the shared drive.

481 482

480

Planner Menici commented that a waiver could be requested, but the Planning Board has been very strict with only allowing a shared driveway between two (2) lots and a waiver has never been granted.

483 484 485

Planner Menici reviewed that Mr. Morey had submitted an application for the subdivision and she had advised him to come for a consulation to work out the driveway question.

486 487

Mr. Freeman asked if another driveway permit could be issued from NHDOT for Route 49 and Mr. Morey stated the process could take up to three (3) years to get approval and money that cannot be refunded regardless of the decision.

489 490

George Perry, abutter, stated his property [Map 234, Lot 53] is the second lot that uses the current shared driveway, and he does not use it, as he has an access off of Chickenboro Road. Mr. Perry stated he is willing to relinquish his rights to the shared driveway.

Mr. Freeman commented that it sounds like this matter can be resolved between them without the Planning Board getting involved.

Mr. Morey summerized that if the abutting landowner (Mr. Perry) relinquishes the right to use the NHDOT approved shared driveway, then it would be possible for his existing lot, and a proposed newly subdivided lot, to use the existing NH DOT approved shared driveway. Mr. Morey thanked the Board for their time.

2. Preliminary Discussion: Thornton Central School Proposed Improvements Mark Fischler, Jason Bergeron, John Bownes, and Kevin Leonard reviewed a proposed parking lot realignment that would have the current access being an entrance and a new exit would be built to exit onto Sunrise Hill Road.

Mr. Leonard reviewed the proposed new traffic pattern and stated that he spoke with Road Agent Kubik who had some concerns for the residents on Sunrise Hill Road that would be affected. Mr. Leonard stated it was suggested that more input should be given by residents.

Mr. Leonard stated that, at peak hours, there will be increased traffic onto Sunrise Hill Road, but the traffic circulation will be better at the school.

Mr. Leonard stated that once the project is approved at the school meeting, they will be coming before the Planning Board formally with the proposed improvement project.

Ms. Decoteau stated that any additional questions that did not involve the topic at hand regarding the proposed exit onto Sunrise Hill Road need to be addressed at the school meeting.

The representatives from the school project thanked the Board for their time.

3. Master Plan Update

 Ms. O'Donnell stated there are two (2) public meetings scheduled in January and she is hoping for members of the Town's various boards and committees attend. She stated more information will be coming, and she will keep the Board updated.

4. Stipend Discussion

 Mr. Laufenberg, as ex-officio, stated that the BOS is going through budget and there was a conversation about stipends. He stated it was pointed out that the Planning Board is the only elected board that does not receive a stipend. Mr. Laufenberg stated the BOS is asking for the thoughts of Planning Board members on if they are opposed to receiving a stipend.

Mr. Freeman stated he did not run and serve his position on the Board to receive money. He commented that if a stipend was given, he would not refuse it, but that was not why he ran for his position.

Mr. Babin recommended that the BOS eliminate stipends all around.

Ms. Schofield stated if she was dissatisfied with not receiving a stipend, she would not have run for her position on the Board. No further discussion was had on the topic of stipends.

ADJOURNMENT:

MOTION: "To adjourn at 8:25 p.m."

Motion: P. Laufenberg **Second:** F. Freeman

546	Discussion: None
547	Roll Call Vote: N. Decoteau – yes, S. Babin – yes, F. Freeman – yes, P. Laufenberg – yes, D.
548	O'Donnell – yes, Cynthia Schofield – yes, J. Gaites – yes
549	Vote: 7 YES - 0 NO - 0 ABSTAIN
550	Motion passes.
551	
552	Respectfully Submitted,
553	Kerrin Randall, Board Assistant